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	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS

	

	Noted
	Item 12 ‘Student Business’ and item 17 ‘Any Other Business’ was starred for discussion in addition to those items already starred on the agenda.
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	MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 4 DECEMBER 2013 

	

	Approved
	The minutes of the Faculty Education Committee held on 4 December 2013 were approved.
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	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
 
	

	Noted
	There were no matters arising from the previous minutes that were not included in the agenda for this meeting. 
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	REPORT ON ACTION TAKEN OUTSIDE OF THE COMMITTEE

	

	Approved
	The Report of Dean’s Action taken on behalf of the Faculty Education Committee was approved for recommendation to Education Committee.
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	REPORT FROM DEPUTY DEAN (EDUCATION) 

	

	Reported
	The Deputy Dean (Education) introduced the second Faculty Education Committee (FEC) as part of the committee structure in which the FEC was fundamental to the operation of the University. The Deputy Dean emphasised the importance of the committee and the need to support its successful delivery.
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	The Deputy Dean thanked departments that had submitted their responses to the review of modules with low recruitment and reminded members of the deadline for responding of 3 March 2014.
Departments were encouraged to consider developing more opportunities for study abroad, in conjunction with the Essex Abroad office, as the demand from students for the option to study abroad continued to grow.

The Deputy Dean requested that Heads of Department remind nominated members and prosecutors for Academic Offence Committees and Progress Committees respond to requests to sit on committees in a timely manner, so that participation in the Committees could be co-ordinated across all departments.
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	QAA HIGHER EDUCATION REVIEW

	

	Reported
	The Deputy Academic Registrar (Academic Standards and Partnerships) explained the revised process that had replaced the QAA Institutional Review and confirmed that the University of Essex would be visited by the QAA in December 2014.

The structure of the review required the University to provide a self-assessment which would be written by the University, and a student written submission, which would be co-ordinated and written by the Students’ Union.
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	FEEDBACK ON THE REVIEW OF DEPARTMENTAL (PERSONAL) ADVISER SYSTEM

	

	Received
Discussed
	The Director of Student Support reported on the Review of the Departmental (Personal) Adviser System and explained that the consultation on the effectiveness of the current system, which had been in place for one year, showed that the level of student engagement had been lower than intended and that many students were not sure who their named advisers were.
The Committee was broadly supportive of the recommendations made in the Review Report. Large departments with higher numbers of students commented that the ratio of students to tutors/advisors was significantly higher and that this would have an effect on the way the system would be implemented. 

Departments commented that, whilst the flexibility afforded to departments in deciding the best form of delivery was important, more guidance was required on the purpose of the role and how it could be integrated into existing educational and tutorial practice. It was also noted that setting scheduled times to meet students appeared to have a greater affect than an ‘office hours’ approach.
The Committee discussed the importance of clear communication regarding the role and were supportive of consistent terminology being introduced across the University as a means of improving student engagement. 
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	DRAFT UNIVERSITY EDUCATION STRATEGY 


	

	Received
Discussed
	The Head of Strategic Projects and Change presented the draft University Education Strategy and the Committee discussed the implications that a curriculum review would have on the faculties and individual departments. 
It was noted that the details and practicalities of the curriculum review were yet to be determined and the Heads of Departments discussed the potential for embedding review activity into existing practice.
The Committee discussed the level of change that the strategy would require and the importance of such changes. It was noted that the Higher Education Sector was changing rapidly and that the Education Strategy would enable departments to implement changes that would give the University a leading position within the sector, and to sustain and improve its position in future.

The inclusion of a final year research project was discussed and it was confirmed that the form of the project could be interpreted differently by departments, to ensure that the project was coherent with the discipline and course. It was noted that in certain cases it would not be appropriate for courses to include a research project, and it was confirmed that in such cases the Executive Dean would reserve authority to approve exceptional arrangements.

The Committee discussed the importance of a measured and realistic approach to the implementation of the Strategy, with a phased implementation that would enable the University to fully embed the Strategy within processes and procedures, and to monitor its effectiveness.
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	PROPOSED ACADEMIC FLEXIBILITY POLICY (SPORTS SCHOLARSHIPS)

	

	Discussed
	The Committee expressed support for the introduction of the Academic Flexibility Policy and discussed the benefit of clarifying the rules and regulations for students deemed to be applicable for the flexibility outlined in the proposal.
The Committee discussed whether the Policy should be expanded to include flexibility for students that might excel in other disciplines. It was noted that the Policy was being developed in relation to recipients of Sports Scholarships to enable such students to take part in major sporting events and it was agreed that discussions regarding the development of other policies should be directed at target areas and disciplines identified by the University at such a time as they might be required.
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	FACULTY STUDENT VOICE REPORT

	

	Reported
Discussed
	The Faculty Convenor explained that the Student Voice Reports had been conducted by the Students’ Union and were intended to be an annual process. The feedback was obtained by speaking to students informally around the campus and was based on individual comments made by students. 
The Committee welcomed the individual comments but noted that the report did not contain any feedback from students in the Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies. It was suggested that the views of students from smaller departments might not to be represented via this method.

The Faculty Student Voice Report revealed significant levels of praise for teaching styles that students found to be engaging. However, students regularly identified dis-engaging teaching styles as an area they would like to see improved.

Some students had identified access to and availability of Library resources as an area for improvement and the Committee noted that, whilst the Library was responsible for the overall provision of resources, the Departments should continue to deliver reading lists to the Library in a timely manner.

Some feedback raised concerns regarding issues around delivery of lectures where the teacher, teaching assistants and/or students were not native English speakers. The Committee briefly discussed the challenges around this, particularly in relation to Graduate Teaching Assistants, and ways of improving communication between staff/ students where English was a second language.

The Deputy Dean (Education) asked all departments to ensure that the Faculty Student Voice Report was disseminated and discussed at SSLCs.
	22/14
23/14

24/14

25/14

26/14

27/14

	
	
	

	STUDENT BUSINESS

	

	Noted
	The Faculty Convenor raised an issue relating to the completion of readings prior to classes. The Convenor said that students had reported concerns about their colleagues failing to prepare adequately for seminars and thus disrupting the seminars as they had to be provided with background information, included in the readings, before discussion could take place. The Convenor asked whether the Members of the Committee could think of ways to encourage students to prepare for classes; for example, by requiring students to undertake the readings during the seminar before they could participate in discussion. 

The Committee agreed that the Student Representatives should raise this issue at their SSLCs to discuss in detail, at a departmental level, any action that could be taken to encourage all students to prepare prior to attending classes.
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	ANNUAL REVIEW OF COURSES (POSTGRADUATE)

	

	Received
Reported

Noted
	The Annual Review of Postgraduate Courses Reports were received from each department in the Faculty, and each report was introduced by the respective Head of Department with the exception of the Department of Economics which was not represented at the meeting. It was confirmed that the Department of Economics would be asked to provide a verbal report at the next meeting of the Faculty Education Committee.
Essex Business School

The Essex Business School (EBS) confirmed that there had been steady growth in student numbers (including recruitment to courses delivered at the Southend Campus). More than 90% of the postgraduate body in EBS were international students. The School was pleased with the feedback given through the PTES and SAMT surveys which showed that students were engaged with a mix of theoretical and applied content. 
Noting the high proportion of international students, the School was looking to address issues around the cohesiveness of the student body and delivery of teaching caused by the large numbers of students and staff for whom English was a second language. The School was working with the International Academy with a view to creating bespoke professional language courses for its students and staff. 
It was noted that the EBS was preparing for a reduction of the entrance requirement to its Masters degrees to class 2.ii, particularly as this would mean a reduction of the entry tariff for international students. The reduction in entrance requirements was being implemented across the University. The School continued to review its provision and develop ‘conversion courses’ that were appropriate for students who had not previously studied Business at undergraduate level.
The School reported that, due to its size, it had experienced difficulties in meeting the expected four-week turnaround deadline for feedback; however, it had been able to meet this deadline due to approval of a special dispensation allowing Teaching Assistants to assess students’ work, with appropriate supervision from Module Directors.

Department of Government

The Department of Government had increased efforts to recruit and convert prospective students, with a renewed emphasis on encouraging final year undergraduates to pursue postgraduate studies within the Department. It was noted that the Graduate Director had made significant efforts to contact students personally to encourage conversion. It was suggested that these efforts seemed to be having a positive effect on recruitment. 
The Department had introduced new Dissertation workshops, which were designed to encourage students to describe their research and methods and to create a more balanced approach with regard to assessment and research methods within the Department. The Department had also developed links with the Department of Sociology to share each department’s expertise in quantitative (Government) and qualitative (Sociology) methods. In future the departments would take a cross-departmental approach in delivering quantitative and qualitative methods training.

Department of Language and Linguistics

As a result of a strategic review and rationalisation of courses, the Department of Language and Linguistics had discontinued six PGT courses that were not financially viable. The Department aimed to focus its efforts in recruiting to a smaller, more cohesive suite of courses and to this end had initiated more targeted recruitment techniques. 

The Department was pleased with student feedback provided in the PTES and highlighted that students had said they were 100% satisfied with their access to library resources. 

The Department had initiated a review of joint-teaching on modules where tuition was shared with final year undergraduate students in response to student feedback on this practise. 

The Department noted that student feedback had suggested that students wanted to increase their contact time with lecturers. The Department was considering ways to address this.

Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies

The Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies reported a significant increase in student participation in the PTES from a 28% response rate to 74%. The Centre had directed significant energy in order to improve response rates, achieving this by scheduling times that students could complete surveys in computer labs and emphasising the importance of student feedback through the completion of surveys. The Centre had also raised issues of low survey completion rates in its Student-Staff Liaison Committee and used this as an opportunity to encourage engagement.

In relation to student feedback, the Centre was considering ways to improve student engagement and experience with presentation work and was seeking to make presentations a more positive learning experience for both the presenter and the audience.

It was noted that External Examiners had commended the Centre for responding to their feedback proactively, and demonstrating that good notice had been taken when concerns were raised.

The Centre confirmed that some masters courses were being restructured and improved as a result of a rationalisation of course provision.  

Department of Sociology 

The Department of Sociology was looking to consolidate its provision by removing pathways and offering a flagship Masters course in Sociology that had greater flexibility within the module structure (as opposed to niche course titles with rigid structures) that would result in more efficient teaching. 

The Department had experienced issues around recruitment of students and was seeking to improve its conversion activities, particularly in relation to the MA in Advertising, Marketing and the Media.

The Department noted that students had raised concerns with the level of Students’ Union (SU) engagement. It was suggested that the SU could improve its relationship with PG students, who had reported feeling disconnected from the SU. The Student Convenor confirmed that the SU had recognised this as an issue and were considering ways to address this.
Department of Economics
The Department of Economics would be required to provide a verbal update on the Annual Review of Postgraduate Courses in the Department at the next meeting of the Faculty Education Committee.
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	NEW PROGRAMME PROPOSAL: MSC BUSINESS ANALYTICS

	

	Noted
Recommended to Academic Quality and Standards Committee

	The Faculty Education Committee received updated copies of the course approval paperwork, which had been updated since the circulation of the agenda.
The Director of the Essex Business School presented the proposal for a new MSc in Business Analytics and explained that the course had been developed to address a shortfall of expertise in business analytics in the United Kingdom. 
The Essex Business School aimed to target specific organisations that had a need for staff trained in data analysis for recruitment purposes. 
It was confirmed that it was intended that the course would also be offered for modular study. Students undertaking the course via modular study would have a maximum period of five years to complete the course, plus one year to complete the dissertation, as standard. The School would provide details of the order in which the modules should be taken for modular students so that approval could be sought for this.
That the MSc in Business Analytics be introduced with effect from October 2014, for both full-time (12 month) and part-time (24 month) study.
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	ISSUES ARISING FROM POSTGRADUATE EXTERNAL EXAMINER REPORTS

	

	Reported
	The Deputy Dean (Education) reported on points made in External Examiner Reports on Postgraduate Taught provision that were of relevance to the Faculty as a whole. The Deputy Dean (Education) confirmed that departments would be contacted separately regarding department-specific points, and that these should also be picked up in the Annual Review of Courses and Periodic Reviews.
External Examiners were overall very positive in their reports, noting that the quality and content of the curricula across the faculty was high.  Particular praise was given to the high quality of written feedback provided to students across the departments.

A number of Examiners queried whether feedback from the External Examiners was sought before the assessment was set, with comments suggesting that experience had shown this practice to be helpful. The Committee noted that it was mandatory for examination papers to be approved by External Examiners; however it was optional to send coursework questions to External Examiners for approval. It was, however, suggested that sending coursework questions to External Examiners would be good practice.
A number of External Examiners had commented on the need for additional support for students whose first language is not English. Departments recognised the challenge with assessing students where English is not their first language, and noted this as a recurring theme in the reports. Departments were reminded of the importance of addressing this issue, given its recurrence in reports. 

The Deputy Dean (Education) noted that one of the reports suggested that, in cases where second and double marking had taken place, an account of how a final mark was agreed should be provided as a matter of common practice to the External Examiner and possibly to the student. It was noted that the University Marking Policy required departments to keep a full record of both individual and agreed marks for all work which is second or double marked. It was reported that some departments did send details of the first and second marker’s discussions as standard to the External Examiner; however others did not send such accounts unless they were requested. Some concerns were raised about the proposal to provide details of the markers’ discussions to students as standard, as it was felt this could lead to confusion over the agreed marks. 
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	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	

	Noted
	The Education Manager confirmed that the Department of Language and Linguistics’ Periodic Review would be presented at the next Faculty Education Committee in April 2014.
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	Heather Tracey

Education Manager
March 2014
	Jonathan Wright

Executive Officer
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